
The Gallatin District Board of Supervisors met on June 21, 2018 at 4:00 pm. Acting Chairman                                   

John Schutter called the 310 meeting to order at 4:12 pm. Supervisors present: Sherwin Leep,                       

Jason Camp, Loren Blanksma, Mike Hansen, Doug Espelien, and John Venhuizen. Staff: Mary Hendrix, 

Leia Miller, and Nathanael Johns 

 

Those present: Jeff Short (representing James Short), Mike Stenberg, Matt Johnson--RESPEC,                          

David Moser—MTFWP, Chris Mahony—NRCS, Lilly Deford—GGWC, Holly Hill—GGWC, Walt Sales, 

Christine Roberts—Legends HOA, Richard Bakkers—Legends HOA, Daniel Gaugler—Legends HOA,                  

Maria Kaveney, Matthew Chambers 

 

Public Comments on District 310 Permitting Business: None 

 

310 Inspection Reports Decision 

 

Application Number: GD 24-18 Inspection Date: None 

Applicant:    Maddy Pope, The Trust for Public Land 

Landowner:    City of Bozeman 

Contractor/Agent:   Matt Johnson, RESPEC 

Perennial Stream:   East Gallatin River 

Purpose:    Request for extension 

Current Permit Application:  GD 22-17 

Current Permit Expiration:  07/21/2018 

Inspection Recommendation/  

Comments:    None 

 

Discussion: 

M Johnson: Explained background of the project and why they wanted the extension. I think we asked 

for another year, which should be enough time. 

M Hansen: Made a motion to extend as requested 

J Camp: Second. 

J Venhuizen: Motion carried. 

Board Decision:   Approval as proposed 

 

 

Application Number: GD 25-18  Inspection Date: June 12, 2018 

Applicant:    Lee Griffiths, Elevation Landscaping & Design 

Landowner:    John & Marguerite Blangiardo 

Contractor/Agent:   Elevation Landscaping & Design 

Perennial Stream:    Spring Creek 

Type of Project:    Fish Habitat 

Purpose:    Fish habitat restoration 

Proposed Construction Date:  Start date: 06/01/2018    Finish date: 06/08/2018 



Inspection Recommendation:  Approval as proposed plus inspection comments 

Inspection Comments:  Desires aesthetics; stench, mosquitos, trash/accumulates  

later in season. Has worsened in 20 years since owning 

property, could be nitrates in groundwater from Big Sky growth 

expressing in Spring Creek. Targeted minimalist handwork. 

 

Discussion: 

M Johnson: Gave background on the creek and made the comment that this landowner had previously 

put in some rockwork without a 310 permit 

D Moser: It’s a natural wetland/stream that gets bogged down by vegetation in the summer. The first 

work was handwork that would have caused more problems to take out 

J Schutter: Motion to approve as proposed, which was carried 

Board Decision:    Approve as proposed 

 

Application Number: GD 26-18  Inspection Date: June 21, 2018 

Applicant:    Barry Schaplow 

Landowner:    Barry Schaplow 

Contractor/Agent:   Not provided 

Perennial Stream:   Nichols Creek 

Type of Project:    Flood Protection 

Type of Project:    Channel Alteration 

Type of Project:    Wetland Alteration 

Purpose:    To prevent flooding and possible road washout. 

Proposed Construction Date:  Start date: 09/10/2018   Finish date: 10/31/2018 

Inspection Recommendation:  Approval with modifications 

Inspection Comments:  Prefer backhoe to “ditcher” to achieve narrowest possible  

channel (i.e. 1’ wide x 2’ deep). Suspected past timber harvest 

has increased sediment load flow in 2011 causing aggradation 

upstream of culvert which is causing backup. 

 

Discussion: 

M Johnson: The landowner claims that the channel was filled with sediment from logging. It might work 

or it might fill in again in ten years. 

D Moser: Said that they told the landowner that the narrower he could make the channel the better. 

M Hansen: Made a motion to approve the project with modifications, which was carried. 

Board Decision:     Approve with modifications 

 

Application Number: GD 27-18  Inspection Date: June 12, 2018 

Application:    Christopher Myers 

Landowner:    Christopher Myers 

Contractor/Agent:   Christopher Myers 

Perennial Stream:   Unnamed 



Type of Project:    Bridge/Culvert/Ford Construction 

Purpose:   Replace aging culvert. Dig up 16 foot culvert and  

replace with a 22 foot culvert. Improve slope from road bed to 

stream. 

Proposed Construction Date:  Start date: 08/15/2018  Finish date: 08/17/2018 

Inspection Recommendation:  Approval as proposed 

Inspection Comments:    Embed culvert same as existing 

 

Discussion: 

M Johnson: The landowner seems to know what he is doing. It is a very small scale. 

S Leep: Made a motion to approve as proposed, which was carried.  M Hansen seconded. 

Board Decision:    Approve as proposed 

 

Application Number: GD 29-18  Inspection Date: None 

Applicant:    Adam Johnson, Big Sky Community Organization 

Landowner:    Big Sky Community Organization 

Contractor/Agent:   Not provided 

Perennial Stream:   South Fork of the West Fork of the Gallatin River 

Type of Project:    Bank Stabilization/Alteration 

Type of Project:    Flood Protection 

Type of Project:    Recreation (docks, marinas, etc.) 

Purpose: To re-establish the Ousel Falls hiking trail after spring runoff has 

undermined and washed away a tree and rip-rap that protected 

the Ousel Falls trail with approximately half the trail eroded 

away (3.5-4.5 feet) 

Proposed Construction Date: Start date: 07/09/2018  Finish date: 07/20/2018 

Inspection Recommendation/ 

Comments:  None 

 

Discussion: 

M Hendrix: No inspection since he hadn’t put in the gabian cages yet. 

S Leep: Made a motion to approve as proposed, which was carried 

Board Decision: Approval as proposed 

 

310 Emergency Applications 

 

Application Number: GD 3E-18 Inspection Date: 06/12/2018 

Applicant: Mike Stenberg 

Landowner: Cook Riverbottom Properties, LLC 

Perennial Stream: Gallatin River 

Cause of Emergency Action: Gallatin River is eroding bank to an extent a good portion of the 

river may re-channelize through existing agricultural ground 



making it impassable for ag. purposes; along with sending flow 

directly into the Valley Ditch, which may impact existing 

irrigation system, i.e. wastegates, irrigation canal, etc. 

Emergency Action Taken: Oversized granular fill and cottonwood trees placed along river 

bank to reduce head cut at bank where channel diverting. 

Emergency Action Date: 06/04/2018 

Inspection Recommendations: 310 application for post-runoff work to be submitted 

Inspection Comments: Will look for details in follow-up application (August meeting) to 

wait until lower water to develop plan. Also look for 

downstream bank plan in that application. 

 

Discussion: 

M Stenberg: We decided to stabilize the bank and placed logs to divert the velocity of the river. We used 

native cottonwood. We would like to go upstream and get that ditch reworking. 

S Leep: Where did you get that material? 

M Stenberg: The material was onsite. We want to try to get some vegetation growing for the long term.  

M Johnson: The standard recommendation is that 80 percent of the logs are buried into the bank. 

M Stenberg: Yes, most are buried about that much. 

M Johnson: The concern with a downstream orientation is that the water would flow over the logs. 

Made the recommendation that they be pointing upstream. It’s not a permanent long-term solution. 

That fluctuation of saturation and drying out will cause rot. 

D Moser: It’s working and providing stabilization. Just try to not remove the willows. 

M Stenberg: Made the comment that the water level hasn’t gone down that much since the logs were 

put in place. 

S Leep: So you want to dig a new ditch? 

M Stenberg: No, not a new ditch. 

J Venhuizen: So there’s basically nothing to do. 

M Hendrix: We need a motion and a second to permit. 

(There was confusion over what exactly the applicant was needing and what action the board needed to 

take) 

J Venhuizen: Made a motion to approve as proposed, which was carried. 

Board Decision:    Approval as proposed 

 

Application Number GD 4E-18  Inspection Date: 06/12/2018 

Applicant:    James Short 

Landowner:    James Short 

Perennial Stream:   Gallatin River 

Cause of Emergency Action: The Gallatin River washed away a protective rock  

barb, then it started to erode the river bank. The barn had to be 

demolished otherwise it would have fallen into the river. Two 

other smaller outbuildings were washed away by the Gallatin 



River. The river is now eroding our driveway and is threatening 

another structure.  

Emergency Action Taken:  Concrete blocks were placed into the river to try and stop  

the eroding of our property. 

Emergency Action Date:   06/04/2018 

Inspection Recommendations:  On Hold 

Inspection Comments:   Applicant will submit a 310 application with long-term  

plan following discussions with engineer/consultant. 

Recommend establish timeline for 310 application submittal. 

Re-inspect at that time/low flow. 

 

Discussion: 

J Short: Explained what happened and why the action was taken. On Memorial Day, part of the barn was 

hanging off the bank, and we tore it down on Tuesday. We started to tear the shed down, but stopped 

when the erosion subsided. Expressed the financial concern, as his parents were elderly and on a low, 

fixed income. They were considering selling the property, and he was trying to prevent that from 

happening. I’m just here to see what my next steps need to be. 

M Johnson: There is a history of permitting on this bank. My take is that it’s essentially pinching down on 

the embankment. 

D Moser: I agree with Matt; it’s not allowing the river to access the floodplain. It’s going to require some 

pretty strong expertise 

J Short: Contacted many people; however, everyone told him that there were no funds available. 

D Moser: Emphasized the magnitude of the situation and that it’s a result of not allowing the river to 

have lateral movement. 

M Johnson: The lateral movement may have stopped. Rock is going to be very expensive. 

J Short: Made the comment that his parents had invested a lot in rock that had just washed away. 

L Deford: Interjected by stating that the Greater Gallatin Watershed Council would like to be more 

involved in issues such as this and asked if the Conservation District could work with the GGWC to 

address some of these more holistic problems. 

C Mahony: Expressed the need to contact other landowners who are contributing to the issue. 

D Moser: Riprap is clearly not the answer, because it hasn’t worked in the past. 

S Leep: Made a motion to approve the emergency permit 

M Johnson: Does there need to be any conditions attached to that? 

D Moser: Suggested that they remove the blocks. 

Board Decision:   Approval with recommendation that the blocks be  

removed at low water level 

(Later in the meeting, a motion was made to send a letter of support to James Short which was carried) 

 

310 Old Business: Emergency 310 

Application Number: GD 2E-18  Inspection Date: 06/12/2018 

Applicant:    Matthew Chambers 

Landowner:    Matthew Chambers 



Perennial Stream:    Horse Creek 

Cause of Emergency Action:  Record flooding overflowed pond and culvert and eroded  

road and lawn, moving up to porch and house. 

Emergency Action Taken:  Installed new 48” culvert and fixed breach in dam. 

Emergency Action Date:   05/04/2018 

Inspection Recommendations:  Apply for 310 application for work done and additional  

work (both culvert crossing) 

Inspection Comments:   Provide fish passage for downstream and upstream repaired  

crossings. Seed with native riparian mix, dormant willow 

cuttings in new waterline in fall. Use erosion control BMPs (e.g. 

straw waddle along disturbed banks). 

Discussion: 

M Johnson: Described how there was an instream pond and that the driveway acted as a kind of dam. 

Some of the challenges are that it’s still exhibiting a dam-like area and has a perched culvert. Stated that 

there was a need to restore fish habitat that would require a lot of excavation, but the ideal would be to 

work on what they’ve already done without digging everything out. 

M Hansen: Suggested dropping the culvert about two feet. 

D Moser: The standard is to embed the culvert six inches into the streambed. 

M Johnson: The downside would be the flushing of that sediment. 

M Hansen: Well that would happen anyways. 

D Moser: Suggested rock grades downstream, wanted to help the landowner reduce costs. 

S Leep: Asked Mr. Chambers if he wanted to keep the pond. 

M Chambers: No. 

D Moser: Expressed that the inspection team didn’t want to give specific design recommendations to 

the landowner. 

(At this point, a motion was made by M Hansen to approve the application, which was supported by S 

Leep; however, M Hendrix pointed out that the emergency application was already approved and that 

this was only a follow-up inspection. She then suggested that further discussion was needed regarding 

emergency application procedure so as to avoid future confusion.) 

 

 

310 Old Business: Complaints 

Application Number: GD 3C-18  Inspection Date: May 10, 2018 

Alleged Violator:   Legends II Homeowners (several adult males identifying  

themselves as homeowners) 

Action to be taken:   Discuss letter received from Legends II HOA 

 

Discussion: 

HOA: Expressed concern over the idea that they were the ones responsible for the violation. We are 

wondering why you came to the conclusion that the HOA was responsible. Gave background on the 

nature of the complaint. We don’t know who did that work. We also feel a bit like victims. Stated that 

the person that did this did so without their permission. We don’t want that NOV on file. We’re happy to 



do education, but we cannot handle the NOV on us. Stated that this was a public area and that they 

shouldn’t be held liable. 

M Hendrix: I just wanted to let you know that this complaint was filed against the HOA. 

HOA: Part of the frustration is that she never identified who the violators were. The HOA was told that 

they should take no action. The land is not actually in our name. It’s technically a public trail. 

J Schutter: We will reconsider. They are requesting that we rescind the NOV from the HOA. 

J Camp: I make a motion to rescind the NOV and in the future be more careful about finding out who is 

actually responsible.  

S Leep: Second. Motion carried. 

S Leep: Emphasized the importance of education. 

HOA: We need to give a notice to people who live on a floodplain about what they need to know. 

J Schutter: The Board wanted the HOA to do some educational outreach. 

M Hendrix: We are working on that right now. 

Board Decision:    Approval to rescind the NOV that was against the Legends  

Homeowners Association 

 

Application Number: GD 4C-18  Inspection Date: May 10, 2018 

Complainant:    Tom Olenicki, USFWS 

Action to be taken:   Review landownership maps and discuss further 

 

Discussion: 

M Hendrix: Stated that it couldn’t be determined who the exact landowner was. 

D Moser: The only threat would be to the railway, so they should show up if something happened. 

 

310 New Business: None 

 

Adjournment of 310 Meeting 

  



Business Meeting 

 

Guests and Public Comments on District Business Meeting: 

GGWC 

H Hill: Gave updates from the GGWC: 

 -Rescheduled cleanup project to July 14th 

 -Discussed parking and carpooling 

 -Restoration inventory—surveying tool to identify specific questions, wanting additional  

funding 

-Streambank restoration project—Expressed a desire to collaborate with the Conservation 

District 

-Expressed their willingness to help with education on 310 permits and to act as a solution 

center to connect people with the right resources 

 

Consensus Agenda: May minutes, Financials and Staff Report. S Leep brought up an issue with page 7 on 

the May minutes that needed correction. A motion was made to approve the minutes with the 

corrections, which was carried. 

 

NRCS District Report 

Snow water Equivalent; % of Normal (as of 6/19/2018) 

 Gallatin:  May; 125%  June: 26% 

 Madison:  May; 112%  June: 36% 

 Jefferson:  May; 113%  June: 115% 

 Yellowstone:  135%   June: 124% 

 

Programs 

EQIP:  

 Headwaters drought; 4 applications approved; 2 deferred 

 Certifying practices; 122 

 Planning new applications 

6/21/2018; 29 applications 

 CSP: 

 2 applications; 1 application preapproved, 1 cancelled 

 

Events 

Past: 

 Conservation planning class; Bozeman June 4-8 

 Conservation district open house; June 14 

 Range days; Red Lodge June 11-14 

 ATV training; June 11-12 

 



Future: 

 Bozeman field days August 6-8 

Training: 

 Conservation delivery to women landowners; August 

 

Local working group (Natural resource priorities): 

Current: 

 Water quality in Camp and Godfrey creek drainages (NWQI) 

Future: 

 Extend NWQI? 

 

Supervisor Report: Planning Boards 

D Espelien: 

 Mapping for floodplain, asked for grant that the board approved 

 Grant for growth and development of Gallatin county from a Bozeman-based nonprofit 

-Expressed that most of the nonprofits asking for these grants are from Bozeman and 

may not have expertise related to rural areas and suggested that they should focus 

instead on taking care of the land in the city. 

-The grant was denied because the board wanted more fair representation from the rest 

of the county 

M Hansen: 

 Approved changes to the bylaws to Saltwater Soil and Water Conservation Districts of Montana  

 Set up separate board from MACD 

 Selected new Executive Director for MACD 

 

Old Business: 

Staff Report: 

M Hendrix:  

 GIS training—Importance of getting the 310s into the database 

-C Mahony: Said that the NRCS had a GIS specialist if we needed more training 

 Upcoming Ventenata tour, WUI meeting, youth range camp 

 Brought up getting WIFI and a phone line in the Conference Room in order to make the room 

more user-friendly. The quote from Little Apple was $900. 

-M Hansen: Made the suggestion to get other quotes for the WIFI/phone line, as the price Little 

Apple gave seemed to be too high. 

 

L Miller: Discussed the Open House event and Farmer’s Market. Encouraged the use of display items 

that represented the event that was going on for that week. Gave the suggestion that Chris Mahony 

come to the next presentation and that we remind people that the presentations start at 10:00, with the 

activities after. 

 



New Business:  

M Hendrix: Explained that the budget form was late getting in because the wrong form was sent. 

J Schutter: Made a motion to accept the budget as proposed, which was carried. 

M Hendrix: Told the Board that a form was needed to be signed to allow for L Blanksma to sign checks. 

J Schutter: Made a motion to add Loren and take Bill off, which was supported by J Camp and carried. 

 

Well-Testing Cost-share Program: None 

 

Cost-share Program: None 

 

CD Seminars/Workshops: None 

 

Correspondence and Handouts: Emailed 

 

Accounting: 

M Hansen: Made a motion to approve the deposits, credit card charges and P & L balance sheet, which 

was carried. 

 

Adjournment of Meeting: 

The meeting was adjourned at 7:42 pm. The next scheduled board meeting was confirmed to be held on 

Thursday, July 19, 2018 at 4:00 pm. 

 

 

 

 ___________________________   

Signed by: 

 

 

 

________________________________________  

Date 

 


